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SANBORNTON BOARD OF SELECTMEN’S MINUTES

March 7, 2012 

Town Office


The Board of Selectmen convened in regular session Wednesday, March 7, 2012 at 6:30 pm. at the Town Office. Selectmen in attendance were Karen Ober, Guy Giunta and Dave Nickerson. TA Veloski was also present.     











PLEDGE OF ALLEGIANCE – All in attendance recited the pledge of allegiance.


1.0 Public Comment 
- None at this time.










2.0 Black Brook Update – Don Foudriat presented the draft report on the Black Brook watershed study.  The main purpose of the study was looking at the pollution going into Lake Winnisquam and possible actions to reduce the non-point sources of pollution.  At least one of the sources is the problem of the overflow on the roads and the culverts along the roads.  The road should be designed to prevent the overflow and the culverts should be designed to prevent the run off and the development of a settling basin with riprap to hold sediment.  The study defined 28 locations where best management practices (BMP’s) could be used to prevent pollution.  Chairman Nickerson suggested starting at the Meredith Town Line and working towards Lower Bay Road.  Chairman Nickerson will talk to the study group about getting the necessary DES permits to start work on this road.











3.0  Salmon Brook Trail Riders – Kevin Calley and Jim Karwocki came into talk to the BOS regarding the complaints the BOS had received.  Jim and Kevin patrol sections of the trails used by the riders.  They will talk to Brad Crosby about his concerns.  In the past Jim and Kevin have called upon local law enforcement and Fish and Game to prevent damage to the trails.  The Salmon Brook Trail Riders have done some road repairs to keep the trails open.  Jim and Kevin are open to hear complaints and try to deal with them.
 The BOS thanked Jim and Kevin for coming to the meeting.








4.0 Finance Director Update – Curt McGee delivered the results of the survey sent to the employees regarding bi-weekly pay and direct deposit.  Curt sent 53 surveys, of these there were 26 responses; only 2 expressed an interest in bi-weekly pay and only 3 expressed a desire to have direct deposit. Curt McGee updated the BOS on expenditures for the first 8 months of the year.  Expenses are running as expected.  General Buildings is over due to the purchase of the storage trailer, Police are over on gasoline, and Welfare is over on fuel assistance.  The new Police Revolving fund is working well.





5.0 Fire Department Update
5.1 Budget Update - Chief Dexter stated that his budget is doing well there is an over expenditure in computer repairs due to late billing.  Gas is over a little and diesel is on track.  
5.2 Call Update - January was up in calls, February was slow and March is running on track with past years.  
5.3 New Form -  The Chief presented the BOS with a new “Hazardous Condition Form”.  This form is given when an appliance was the cause of a fire and could result in further problems. This gives the owner of the property notice and provides the Town with a written record of the problem.  
5.4 Employee Award - Gary Schaffer was given an award form Lucas Tree for his assistance on a medical emergency during the Hurricane Irene clean-up, while Gary was working in Vermont.  
5.5 Structure Training -  Paul Bergeron of Knox Mountain Road offered a structure for fire training.  Chief Dexter will talk to Bob Ward and Robb Jutton regarding abatements for the property.  
5.6 Upcoming Training Two of the Departments EMT’s will be taking Fire Fighter I Training this year; it is a several month course. 
5.7 Completed Training -  Two of the Departments fire fighters took Fire Fighter III training including ice rescue this year.  
5.8 Structure Fire -  There was a structure fire at a sugar house on Osgood Road; the structure was totally involved when the Department arrived.   
5.9 Equipment Maintenance -  The Chief asked for approval to spend $1,200 for maintenance on hydraulic tools and the compressor. Selectman Ober made a motion to allow the Chief to spend the money, seconded by Selectmen Giunta and the motion passed unanimously.  
5.10 Service Awards - Chief Dexter will be presenting years of service awards at a future meeting.  The Chief will also be presenting a Fire Fighter of the year and an EMT of the year award at the future meeting.  
5.11 Fire alarm Ordinance - The Fire Alarm Ordinance proposed by the Chief has been reviewed by the Fire Marshall and is being reviewed by the LGC.  The ordinance will allow for fines for multiple false alarms, require locations with fire alarms to have key boxes, and have a contact list. The Chief would like to present at this year’s Town Meeting. Next year the ordinance may be amended to address burglar alarms.
5.12 Warrant Articles – Chief Dexter will bring 4 warrant articles forward this year.  Three of the articles are maintenance issues that occur each year: Ambulance Billing, EMS Equipment and Protective Clothing.  The fourth is for a new Fire Truck.  There was an article approved at last year’s Town Meeting, however, there was insufficient funds to make the purchase.
5.13 Compliment – Chairman Nickerson would like the minutes to reflect the professional manner in which the Fire Department has been handling telephone calls in a courteous and professional manner.


6.0 Police Update 
6.1 Calls for service - Chief Hankard informed the Board that calls for service are in line with last year.  
6.2 Budget – There was a brief discussion over the amount of money in the gas line for the Police Department.  The Board asked the T/A to compare gas prices with the school district and Irving.
6.3 Grants - The Chief would like permission to pursue a grant from Wal-Mart for equipment and supplies.  The Board asked the Chief to proceed.
6.4 Highway Safety Committee – The Chief advised the Board that the Town is eligible for state grants for DUI checkpoints and speed patrols since we have a Highway Safety Committee.
6.5 Staff update – Matt Terry is over half way through the Police Academy and doing well.  Chief Hankard gave the Board an invitation to Matt’s graduation on April 13.
6.6 Drug Take Back – Chief Hankard announced that last year’s program netted 17 pounds during last years program, he will be updating the Board later as he gets more information for this year.


7.0  Old Business 









      7.1
Complaint Policy Zoning Enforcement – The Board approved the changes in the policy which allows the Zoning Enforcement Officer to investigate health and safety issues that come to his attention, not requiring a written complaint.  Motion to accept the revised policy by Guy Giunta seconded by Dave Nickerson and the motion passed unanimously.
7.2 Tilton Bridge Road – The BOS received a letter from Steve Liakos, NH DOT with his review of the project.  The letter talked about the width of the Road, Selectman Ober questioned about expansion of development in the area.  It was discussed that any expansion should be addressed with whoever develops the area. The BOS also discussed the concern of Mr. Liakos of the lack of rails approaching the bridge.  The BOS instructed the T/A to contact Johnny VanTassel and have him contact MA Bean regarding the concerns in the letter regarding the approach and have the project move forward.  Chairman Nickerson made a motion to authorize the ordering of the deck for the bridge, seconded by Selectman Giunta and the motion passed unanimously.  
7.3 Election and Registration Budget – The BOS reviewed the updated budget presented by Sheila Dodge, there are additional costs for additional elections next year. Selectman Giunta made a motion to accept the revised number of $8,637, seconded by Chairman Nickerson and the motion passed unanimously.  
 7.4 Bodwell Property – The Board received a correspondence from Attorney Boldt regarding the purchase an sales agreement.  The Board instructed T/A Veloski to have Attorney Boldt contact Doug Rollins regarding his concerns.  


  

7.5 Employee Evaluations – TA Veloski presented the BOS with a draft evaluation form provided by Primex.  The Board will take under advisement.
7.6 Metrocast contract – The BOS received a suggested change to allow a reduced cost for homes on Knox Mountain Road.  The Board asked the T/A to share the information with Andy Sanborn and have him discuss with his neighbors.  The Board also instructed the T/A to talk to Attorney Miller about a time payment for the costs with Metrocast or a refund after a period of time. 
7.7 Road Use Policy – The Board received comments from Attorney Boldt on the proposed policy and would like to schedule this for discussion in 2 weeks.









 

8.0  New Business  





  

8.1 Purchase Cutting Edges for the Grader – DPW Director VanTassel sent a request to the Board for permission to purchase new cutting edges for the grader.  The best price was $1,300 from Atlantic Broom.  Chairman Nickerson made a motion to allow the DPW to purchase $1,300 worth of cutting edges from Atlantic Broom, seconded by Selectman Giunta and the motion passed unanimously.  
8.2 Letter re back taxes - TC/TC Jane Goss forward a letter from a resident regarding back taxes.  The Board asked for a breakdown of the back taxes, interest and penalties.
8.3
Ambulance billing - letters – TA Veloski provided the Board with eight returned letters. TA Veloski requested that all eight be taken from the list. Chair Nickerson made a motion to remove the eight outstanding bills from the list. Selectman Giunta seconded the motion and the motion passed unanimously.
      









   


9.0  Accept cash donations under RSA 31:95(a) – $200 from Andy Sanborn and $200 from the Tilton Northfield Fraternal Association.  Motion to accept the $400 for the Town Food Pantry by Dave Nickerson, seconded by Karen Over, and the motion passed unanimously. 




        








10.0  Review and Approve Draft Minutes 





              10.1 2/29/2012 – The Board held until April Rollins comes back next week.    










  


11.0 Authorize Payroll & the Accounts Payable Register – The BOS reviewed payroll and the accounts payable register, a copy was made available for public inspection.












12.0 Assessing – 
The Board received a Current Use application from Michael Laughy for 14 acres on Weeks Road.  Chairman Nickerson made a motion to approve the application seconded by Selectman Giunta and the motion passed unanimously.  
.   




  







13.0 Correspondence  




        



            13.1 PUC – The letter is a response to the letter sent to the PUC regarding the movement of telephone poles on Bay and Upper Bay.  The Board asked T/A Veloski to draft a response to the letter stating that the BOS has met with Fairpoint regarding the issue, however not all issues have been resolved.
13.2 Cross Country Appraisals  – The Board received a letter in response to the anonymous letter sent to the Town regarding Cross County Appraisals.  Selectman Ober asked if the amount in the budget should be increased, due to concerns over the letters.  T/A Veloski had talked with Robb Jutton and he feels that there is no cause for concern at this point.
13.3  Various Ads – There were various ads for training and conferences, these were reviewed by the Board.


14.0 Town Administrator’s Report - Under new business.  


                 













15.0 Selectman's Reports  






            
15.1 Trees Behind the Old Town Hall– There was a discussion over the removal of the stumps behind the Old Town Hall, Selectman Giunta will check with the Department of Agriculture on methods of removing the stumps. 
15.2 Annual School District Meeting – There was a discussion over placing signs for the upcoming School District Vote. No actions were taken.
15.3 Telephone Pole Easements – Selectman Ober and Selectman Giunta will be going to homes on Bay Road and Upper Bay Road next Tuesday at 5:00 to obtain the signatures necessary.  T/A Veloski to post the meeting.  The two Selectmen will meet at the DPW at 4:45 and proceed to Bay and Upper Bay Roads.       





 

 


16.0 ADJOURNMENT – Selectman Giunta made a motion at 9:40 p.m. to adjourn, seconded by Chairman Nickerson and the motion passed unanimously.  














17.0 NEXT MEETING (S) – The Board of Selectman’s next regularly scheduled meeting will be held on Wednesday, March 14, 2012 @ 6:30 pm. at the Town Offices.
 






Respectfully submitted, 

Bob Veloski

Town Administrator 

3/7/2012

                                                                          BOS Approved Minutes


